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PARISH OF

HOLY TRINITY, COLEMAN’S HATCH

ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING






            Thursday, 23rd April 2015 at 7.00pm 
REPORTS
RECTOR’S REPORT

JULIE SEAR
Rector's report 

Holy trinity ~Coleman's Hatch. 2015

Isaiah 26:3
3 You will keep in perfect peace
    those whose minds are steadfast,
    because they trust in you.
This past year has been a mixture of emotions. We will remember that Duncan Ball had died shortly before our last APCM. We felt the shock at the suddenness of it all. In the May, David Rosling, after a period of bad health and in discussion with me, felt he should step down from being Church warden. We were all very grateful to him for all his hard work with Caroline during the interregnum and in the first few months of my arrival. It was with much sadness and again shock that we found ourselves grieving the loss of Geoffrey Ogle.  Geoffrey's tireless work with the choir and organist, his wonderful sense of humour and support of me during the first six months of my time here were hugely appreciated by all of us. We felt for Angela, we know that it has been a shock for her and her family. However, Angela has shown herself to have courage. She stepped up to the choir with great strength of character and faith. The past few months as we have met to plan and think about our festivals, I have been impressed with her composure and gifts. I want to thank Angela ~ the choir has been wonderful during this past year. At the festivals and joint services it has been a pleasure to know that Holy Trinity and St Mary's have the benefit of committed choristers. I also want to thank Barry Tilston and Laurie Khurt who offer us their services by playing the organ and helping with weddings, funerals and festivals.

We would like to acknowledge our thanks to Angela by appointing her as Choir Director.

I know when I arrived Tony Shillingford had been taking services and visiting in this Parish and making sure that Holy Trinity continued its services and pastoral care. Last year we thanked Tony for all his hard work, also Suzanne for all the support she gives him. I have met regularly with Tony and asked him to take various services. However, as some of you will be aware, Tony and Suzanne have their beloved France, they needed a break and Tony has made it clear that he is enjoying time for 'retreat', some space to catch up with family and other churches. He is currently away until the end of July, when I hope I can persuade him to take some occasional services.

Church wardens
We are so fortunate to have two very committed church wardens, Caroline and John. Since last July I think John has been on a steep learning curve finding out what being a Church warden really means! I want to thank them both for all their hard work, done on your behalf. The welcome, coffee after services, the groundswork around the Vicarage Room, wardens meetings and recently joint wardens meetings with St Mary's. I would like to thank them both for all their support during the past year.
Nancy and David ~
 We would like thank them both for all their hard work here at Holy Trinity.

I think we would all be shocked if I wrote down a list of all that Nancy and David do for all of us here in the church and the Vicarage Rooms. The wonderful dedication and commitment that they give every week. Weddings, baptisms and funerals. Burial of Ashes, bell ringing events. The linen, cleaning, the flowers, taking care of all the sacraments. Thank you.

Treasurer
Ray ~ I am hugely thankful for Ray a very good treasurer who works hard on all of our behalf in ways seen and unseen. On top of the the accounts, Ray keeps very up to date with the Diocese and training for Treasurers.  Ray also oversees much of the maintenance of the church, including the recent problems with the boiler.  It would also seem we might have found a Giving Officer. We will let the church know about that appointment in the coming weeks.
 The PCC.
I think the PCC has had its ups and downs this year but as a result I do believe we will be more prayerful and stronger.

Thank you Frances for making sure we keep on top all the reports and papers.

I see the PCC as part of the vision for this church or for any church. A group of people who prayerfully consider and make decisions on behalf of the church with the Rector. It is important that we work together for the sake of all of you in service to God. Part of that commitment is to continue to work together with St Mary's to be seen to work together for the common good.
Reflections
You will remember a few months ago I asked the question who will be the next generation here in this church?  I also asked are you a Guardian of the Past or a Shaper of the future? I concluded that we need both.

· When I arrived here it was clear that Holy Trinity was aware that some changes were needed if this church was to grow and be seen as a viable, vibrant Parish church. I think we are beginning to make those changes. The changes have come from the building of relationships.

· The traditional style of worship. Matins and Choral evensong is something that this church values and it is important to its regular members.

· However, I think all of you recognise that we have to find ways to move forward if we are to grow and see the next generation come through the doors. This is something that the PCC will look at in the coming year. 

· Our mission statement for this church speaks of reaching out to the community with St Mary's Hartfield to bring people to faith and to offer spiritual sustenance and pastoral help to our communities.

· The Lent course this year enabled us to meet together to look at the work of the Benedictine movement. There were about 23 of us over the six weeks and it was very encouraging to study the bible, share our stories and journey together in our faith.

· In recent months. The PCC made the decision to make the 5th Sunday an opportunity to have joint services. The Christingle was well attended with over 130 people and children from St Mary's and Ashdown House Schools. Joint Advent and Carol Services were again well attended. Palm Sunday, I was really pleased to see both churches well represented as we processed around the church together. Our next joint service will be on the 31st May ~ our Patronal festival.

· The Cafe' has helped enormously with building relationships in the community. I have noticed that people are beginning to feel that the church is the place where people gather not just for coffee but for hope and purpose in things spiritual and physical. I want to thank the team for making it happen.
· Baptisms, weddings and funerals. There have been an abundance of all of these events in the past year. There is an increasing demand upon clergy to fulfill a huge amount of administration. To have vision, to be pastoral and be in the community.
When the Bishop came in June last year he talked about Mission, giving and growth. He wanted to see if were prepared to support a full time Rector to build up this church and the parishes. It is a sign of the times that many churches in the Diocese are closing, including Hammerwood just down the road. He talked about making sure our congregations recognised the need to make giving to the church a priority in their lives, preferably under the Parish Giving Scheme. We also talked about new initiatives and mission projects. I am pleased to say that we are much more visible in terms of mission since the opening of the Cafe' and the teams that are working together to make improvements.  

I feel encouraged and hopeful that God is enabling us to grow His church here in Coleman's Hatch. We do all need to play a part, whether it is to serve coffee or help with events. The church is here because of the people that have worshipped and served here for the past hundred years. I hope and pray we will want to be part of the vision that enables the next generation to have Holy Trinity as their own Parish Church. 

Please remember that we are a United Benefice, Holy Trinity and St Mary's. Between us we offer such a diversity of worship for all ages.  I want us to grow as a united benefice. It will make us stronger in the diocese and in our faith.

CHURCHWARDENS WARDENS’ REPORT 

As we reflect on the past year under the leadership and guidance of our Rector, Julie Sear we note that this has been another year in which change has taken place, much of it positive but regrettably some of it for very sad reasons. In June, Geoffrey Ogle died suddenly having given many years of valuable service to the Choir and to the music of the Church in general. We are however, most grateful to his widow, Angela for nobly stepping in to fill the gap and we are extremely grateful for her work with the Choir. We continue to miss Duncan Ball as it was only after his death that we began to appreciate how much he did for Holy Trinity and for the wider community, from being Chairman of HATCH to our Gift Aid Officer. We owe him a major debt of gratitude. In October, David Rosling was forced to resign as Church Warden due to ill health and his place has been taken by John van Maurik. 
 There have been a number of innovations during the year. The Vintage Fete ran in May with a view to raising the profile of Holy Trinity and to bring the local community together. It also earned a high level of funds. It was seen to be a great success and will run again this May. Another innovation has been the Trinity Cafe which first ran in October with the intention of building community in colemans Hatch and of raising funds for both charity and the Vicarage Room itself. It has been a great success to date often with over 70 people attending and the ‘themed’ Thursdays have also been very happy occasions.  

At the same time a number of working parties have been held to clear the area around the Vicarage Room and to cut down encroaching vegetation. Work has also started to make the interior of the room smarter.  A grant has been applied for from the Gatwick Airport Trust for financing of a new terrace and we have just heard that we have been given a grant of £250 by the East Sussex Police Force. We have also been approached by ES County Council with regard to internet training, this would require internet access which BT would install free of charge and cost the cafe £20 per month to maintain the service. Both the WI and clients of the cafe would very much like this offer to be taken up. The hope and plan is to improve the decor, ambiance and facilities of the Vicarage Room. After the Patronal Festival on the 31st May the Vicarage Room with be renamed, ‘Trinity Hall’. 

With the theme of change in mind, Tea and Coffee are served after most services and we celebrate Holy Communion on the second and fourth Sunday of each month.   We continue to work closely with our friends at St Mary’s and we have shared several significant celebrations; notably Christingle and Advent Carols at Holy Trinity and the Nine Lessons and Carols and then the Palm Sunday Service at St Mary’s. 

We would like to thank a number of people without whose help the Church would have struggled. We thank the Reverend Julie Sear for splendid services, stimulating sermons and plenty of support to the congregation. Ray Parsons has worked tirelessly as Treasurer and as usual has done a lot more than that. David and Nancy Hill continue to work devotedly for Holy Trinity which is always highly appreciated. We thank our organists, the Choir, the bell ringers and Liza Jones and her team who help with the flowers. Tony Shillingford continues to give valuable assistance with services and we are most grateful to him for this. Finally, we would like to thank all members of the PCC who give their time and assistance in a wide variety of ways and to those who have worked so hard for the Vicarage Room and the Trinity Cafe.  

Caroline Daszweska and John Van Maurik

TREASURERS REPORT
 As the Parochial Church Council of Holy Trinity, Colemans Hatch is a Charitable Trust, it has to comply with relevant law, regulations, and reporting standards. That means complying with the Charities Act 2011, and being aware of the Church Accounting Regulations, EU Financial Reporting Standards and the Charities Statement of Reporting Standards. Currently, parishes with an income below £100,000 are not required to register with the Charities Commission, or to submit reports and accounts to them. We are required to submit both to the Diocese.

We are very fortunate in having Mr Robert Jackson examining our accounts as a Competent Independent Person. He also examines the accounts of St Mary’s, and thus has a financial oversight of the Joint Benefice. He also offers advice and guidance from his professional background, where this can be helpful.

The Accounts for 2014 have been prepared accordingly and show the following notable changes from 2013  

· The operating result of a loss of £ 12,000 is an improvement on the £17,000 of 2013.

· Planned Giving and Collections have only risen by 6%.

· Over the two years, our share of the Rectory refurbishment has amounted to £5,000

· We have met the Parish Contribution to the Diocese, at £ 33,000 by far the largest item of expenditure, and even volunteered an additional £750 to meet a Diocesan shortfall.

· Our Charitable Giving has nearly doubled as we strive to meet commitments to our community and the wider Christian Church.

· The transformation of the Vicarage Room to encourage more community use has been £2,000 well spent.

The Statement of Assets and Liabilities highlights a brighter picture  : -

· Monetary Assets have been utilised to meet the shortfall in income, reducing them to £31,000.

· Investments in C of E Funds have shown a dramatic rise of £40, 000, largely reversing the fall during the economic downturn.

· In the absence of a Giving Officer, and due in part to a backlog in the claim procedure, we have accumulated a further £10,000 that is owed by HMRC for Gift Aid, which should be recovered this year.

It remains the case that the Income derived from giving by Church Members and others, falls well below that required to run our church. It is clearly imprudent that Reserves have to be used to meet our Expenditure, some two thirds of which is not under our control. Much more of giving needs to be planned; the aim should be for it all to come through the Parish Giving Scheme, and the average giving level raised to the Diocesan figure of £11 per week if we are to become viable.

ELECTORAL ROLL 
The number on the Church Electoral Roll at closure on 25 March 2015 was 116, an increase on the total from the  2014 APCM.of 107.

Sadly 3 of our members died during the past year. I member was married so her name on the Roll was altered accordingly and 4 people moved house so their addresses were altered on the Roll
It seems likely that some members of the congregation think that their membership has been recorded when no form has apparently been received. Please scan the new Roll on display and if your name is not there, please complete an application form and let me have it. 
Julia Miller
CHURCH CLEANING
David and I have continued to clean the church every week, as a rule on Saturday mornings.  We also undertake a more thorough clean usually before and after major services, which obviously involves more of our time.  In addition, we continue to maintain regularly various items of church fabric and we continue to undertake repairs where necessary.
Nancy Hill
BELL RINGERS


We have continued with a weekly meeting on most Friday evenings, and we are always pleased to have our numbers augmented by ringers joining us from neighbouring towers on most of those evenings. 

The bellringers always aim to ring the bells for morning service on the 2nd and 4th Sundays of each month.  That is not always possible when members of the band have been unavailable, and ringers from neighbouring towers have commitments to the bells of their own tower that day, of course.   On those occasions when it is not possible for bellringers to ring the bells for Sunday morning service, I do chime them instead.  Chiming is a system that can be done by one person alone.  Naturally that does not produce such a full sound as when the bells are rung via the bell ropes and individual ringers, but it does mean that the bells can be heard each Sunday.  
David Hill
CHURCH FLOWERS

Thank you to the flower arrangers for their continued help and support.  There have been many events during the last year, including several weddings, special services such as Easter and of course Christmas.  Sadly we have just lost one of our faithful flower arrangers; Wendy Deane died earlier in the year and will be much missed.  A big Thank You especially to Nancy.  If it were not for her the flowers would soon die and they do not dare when she looks after them so well.  We are of course always looking for more volunteers for flower arranging.  Please, if you are free at any time to do the flowers please add your name to the rota in the church porch.

Lisa Jones

CHORAL EVENSONG CHOIR

Little did we know this time last year, that the choir would have to accept such a big shake up. Geoffrey over a number of years had built up a very loyal choir, and with his sudden death in June it was wondered whether it would have to disband.

However, the choir made it known to me that they would like to sing at his funeral, and so I decided to take a rehearsal. I was very touched that so many came, including a member of Forest Row church and it turned out to be a very beautiful and moving service. After this I was approached to see whether it could be carried on until someone else more appropriate came along, and so the choir has continued to survive, and is going from strength to strength.

Among the usual Evensongs on the first Sunday of each month, one that stands out is the Vigil Service to commemorate the beginning of the First World War. It was a combined Service at Hartfield and included moments of reflection at the War memorial. The choir sang a piece called ‘We will remember them’ by Laurence Binyon, and music by John Madden.

Other services of note were the combined Advent Service at Coleman’s Hatch and the Carol Service at Hartfield.

I am very grateful to all members of the choir for their loyal support and for their attendance at various weddings and funerals throughout the year.

I would also like to especially thank Pauline for her help with the choir folders each month, a somewhat tedious task, and a very big thank you to Barry for all his help and suggestions as well as for his organ playing. 
Angela Ogle
HATCH
This voluntary service continued to offer practical help to anyone living in the parishes of Hartfield and Coleman's Hatch experiencing difficulties arising from illness, infirmity, accident or hardship, throughout 2014.  It is now 14 years since it was launched by the joint Benefice as a Millennium project, and for some of the less mobile people in the village HATCH has become an integral part of their life.  

In the early days various kinds of assistance were envisaged such as looking after a housebound adult or child to relieve their carer for a few hours,  befriending, gardening tasks on a small scale (eg, light pruning),  letter writing, completion of complicated forms and documents: but it soon became clear that the primary need was for transport:  to doctors’ surgeries, to hospitals, to the Post Office or bank, to the shops or for socialising.  Social isolation is becoming a real problem in rural areas, particularly for those who can no longer drive as they get older, and HATCH volunteers do their best to respond to that need. 

During 2014, HATCH responded positively to 182 requests for assistance (most involving some kind of transport) from 18 different residents of Coleman’s Hatch and Hartfield. To satisfy those 182 requests  HATCH called upon the services of 24 different local volunteers. The annual number of requests varies from year to year but the trend has been a steady increase over the past 8 years, while the number of “clients” seems to be diminishing.   

It seems likely that there are a number of people in our communities who are unaware of the services that HATCH can provide and there is a real need to get the message out there.  Recently there has been an initiative on the part of Action in Rural Sussex, who originally provided guidance when HATCH was set up.  Entitled “Building Stronger Bridges”, it will be seeking to put people with the kind of difficulties that HATCH can help with, in touch with our services, via the County Council and an agency, Living Well. We hope that this will be a step in the right direction and identify some of those hard to reach people.

The scheme is monitored by a small committee which meets about three times a year under the chairmanship of our Rector, Revd Julie Sear.

HATCH functions only because of willingly given support from its volunteers. Those volunteers give their time in a variety of ways:  committee members, car drivers, manning the telephone, organising rotas for people needing its services on a regular frequent basis, matching requests received for HATCH’s services to an appropriate volunteer, organising the printing and distribution of leaflets, preparing and printing and issuing car park permits for use in hospital car-parks, attending meetings of associated organisations, keeping our finances in order, paying out expenses, taking and issuing minutes of meetings. The amount of time each individual gives is not the important factor, rather that each volunteer has made him or herself available and given whatever time they could.

The members of the HATCH committee would like to extend a huge thank you to all the volunteers who have made this scheme the success it is, with 2541 requests having been responded to since it started in 2001. 

The HATCH contact telephone number for all enquiries is 01892 771331.
Linda Graham
HARTFIELD & COLEMANS HATCH CHRONICLE


The Chronicle has now been around for 148 years. The Revd. Edward Polehampton, who was a keen gardener, introduced the original magazine as a way of establishing a bridge between the work of St Mary's Church and every other aspect of village life. The only time monthly publication had to cease coincided with an attempt to turn it into a magazine for church members only. When Holy Trinity was built they published their own magazine, and the two magazines were combined when the two churches became a joint benefice.

The key objective of your village magazine has always therefore been to contribute to the building of a community that is better informed, understanding the needs of all of us who share the same benefits and challenges of rural living.  

Today we must recognise different generations have alternative ways of being informed about their local community. Hartfield and Coleman's Hatch have at least 8 village websites and numerous Facebook and Twitter feeds whereas back in 1867 not everyone could even read. If we are to maintain our main objective, that is to keep as many villagers as possible in touch with the many aspects of community life, we must find ways to embrace the new media technologies. Local websites and users of Twitter and Facebook should in turn realise that inclusion in the magazine is an equally effective way of reaching people.

We are pleased to say that having expanded this year to 52 pages the demand for advertising space at the beginning of the year was met as well as being able to increase the editorial space. All this has been possible without an increase in the cover price. Potential advertisers should consider booking space for next year by passing details on to Ian Burns our Business Manager.

Laying out a village magazine in a form that can be understood by a commercial printer is not difficult but still requires access to at least a laptop computer. With the widespread introduction of tablet devices which are unsuitable for desktop publishing, the number of folk equipped to take on the role of editor is diminishing. It is however still my hope that I can find a successor, having been the editor now for some 12 years.
Dave Graham

MOTHER’S UNION

Services – In March we were much involved with the Women’s World Day of Prayer.  On Egypt, John Van Maurik spoke and we hosted the District MU Lady Day Eucharist, during which our three new members were enrolled.  We attended a Eucharist at Burrswood in the autumn.

Outings included spring lunch at the Pantry, a visit to Haskins Nursery and to Latchetts Christian garden.

Speakers – At our January A.G.M, Hilary Rowberry told us about being a Governor at St Mary’s Primary School, and Sheilah Fenton showed MU archives.  Later in the year, Sheilah showed us slides of her Scandinavian Holidays.  David Billam gave an inspirational talk of music with readings entitled ‘Love changes everything’.

Events – In May we provided two M.U sponsored cyclists and their supporters who were riding from Rochester Cathedral to Chichester Cathedral in aid of a M.U contact centre in Eastbourne, for divided families.  We collected £100 in donations.  We showed promotional exhibits at St Mary’s open week in April and at the Village Show. In September we met our World-wide President at Ringmer Church, during her whistle-stop tour of the Diocese.

The year ended with a carol concert at Chequer Mead theatre, in which some of our members took part, followed by a super Christmas Tea.
Liz Eggleton
DEANERY SYNOD REPORT

The most recent meeting of the Rotherfield Deanery was held on 15th March.  It was opened by the Rural Dean who confirmed that the next meeting would be on 30th June 2015 with a talk for the elderly.

The Treasurer for the Deanery produced the Accounts for the year ending 31st December, 2014. They were unanimously approved.  It was proposed that next year the contribution would be increased from £8 per delegate to £10.  This was approved. The guest speaker, Rev Imtiaz Trask. was introduced to the meeting.  He strongly stressed how concerned he and the company for whom he worked, Release International, were for Christians round the world and in particular in Pakistan.  He had visited that country no less than 24 times in the last four years.  He was under pressure to go again in the immediate future.  He anticipated he will be going to the place where his employers are based. Recently 17 Christians had been killed and 14 wounded.  Notwithstanding the problems and even dangers, the 50 odd people who had visited Pakistan, all wished to return.  There was great pressure on the Christians. He gave examples of the horrors they had suffered and were continuing to suffer.  This included torture, losing their jobs and being evicted from their homes.  What can Christians in Europe do about them?  He asked that we should all pray for them.  This should include praying for the churches in Pakistan which had been damaged on many occasions and in particular the one near where he was staying which had also been badly damaged.

After this short address, he showed a video which had been taken by the Christians.  This was very professional, clearly showing what was happening to them, such as forced evictions.  It was short but very powerful and distressing.  I consider that it had much effect on me and most people at the meeting.
David Rosling
FRIENDS OF HOLY TRINITY

The Friends were formed 2 years ago with the intention of involving members of the local community in the activities of the church even if they do  not attend services.

At present we have 15 families as Friends and it is anticipated that the number will grow this year with the distribution of an updated leaflet.  This will outline the many ways the Friends can be involved in and contribute to the life of the church such as enjoying the Trinity Cafe, assist with maintaining the gardens and graveyard, going on outings, attending concerts and lectures, perhaps joining the choir or hiring Trinity Hall for a family event or group meetings.

The annual subscription is currently £20 and the proceeds go towards repairs to and maintenance of the church and its grounds.
Maggie Higton
23rd April 2015

Diocese of Chichester








